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I dedicate this book to the men in my life.


My sons, Alexander and Nicholas, who are my
greatest gifts in life. They are my touchstones to this world.


My grandson, Lucca, who is my greatest treasure.


My husband, Coop, who keeps me safe and was sent
by powers greater than we know to guide me through life.









PREFACE:
A Nation Mourns




Life is simply a string of memories and precious moments sewn into your individual tapestry. This is mine.





On 8 September 2022, the world we knew changed for ever as the longest-serving British monarch in history, Queen Elizabeth II, died at the age of ninety-six.


I was granted one final meeting with my beloved queen in St George’s Chapel at Windsor Castle and given the opportunity to thank her for all her service and for saving my life …


September 2022


My dear friend Paul Whybrew, known affectionately as Tall Paul because of his imposing stature, said to me ‘I think you need to come and pay your respects to the Queen.’


The funeral of Queen Elizabeth II had taken place at Westminster Abbey in London. Afterwards the coffin was taken to Windsor Castle for a committal service at St George’s Chapel.


So I drove down with my husband, Graham Cooper, who I call Coop, to Shaw Farm Gate on the Home Park at Windsor Castle, a place I knew very well. I didn’t need to go via the front gates; instead I headed for the back entrance – the same one the Queen always used when arriving at or leaving Windsor Castle privately.


A policeman in armoured attire stood there, manning the barrier with a machine-gun.


Although I was heading back into familiar territory, I had not been there for years and I was nervous that I would be stopped from entering.


He signalled to me to wind down my window. He poked his head in and said, ‘Hello, Mr Burrell. We have been expecting you. How are you?’


I replied, ‘I’m very well, thank you, officer. It’s strange being back here again.’


He nodded. ‘I think you know your way, don’t you?’


The barrier lifted and I drove into the Home Park, past Adelaide Cottage where the Waleses were in residence. I could see the lights on in the house, which indicated that Prince William, Catherine, Princess of Wales and the children, George, Charlotte and Louis, were home.


I called in to see Tall Paul, who lives opposite them in grace and favour accommodation. He had been the Queen’s loyal right-hand man for more than forty years. The long-time Page of the Backstairs (the Queen’s page) had a prominent role beside her coffin during the procession for her state funeral.


We headed to Town Gate and memories came flooding back to me. It felt like I’d travelled back to the 1980s. I was enveloped in a warm feeling. Happy days of walking the corgis around Adelaide Cottage. I thought, I could knock on the door and say hello to William.


I hadn’t been there since I left the Queen’s service in 1987. It was nice to show Coop that part of my life. And nothing had changed.


We walked up the hill to St George’s Chapel. It was just before the public were allowed in.


The warden took me to the King George VI Memorial Chapel where the Queen was and she said, ‘I’m going to leave you here for a while. Normally people just walk past this gate, look in and keep going, but you can stay for as long as you like. I’m sure you’ve got a lot to say.’


I stood there with Coop in the quietness of St George’s Chapel. There is a slab on the floor that reads, ‘George VI, Elizabeth, Elizabeth II, Philip’. It is hand-carved from black Belgian marble with brass inlays. And I thought, That’s what she’d want. It was something so simple. No fuss. No ornament. No gilding. Just a plain piece of marble.


And then I looked across and on one side there was a slab for Princess Margaret, who was cremated when she died in 2002. Choosing to be cremated was a selfless act by Margaret so her big sister, the Queen, could be laid to rest beside Prince Philip inside the crypt. It had been made for four people: King George VI, the Queen Mother and their two daughters. But Margot sacrificed her place for Philip. So her little urn of ashes is nestled between the King and the Queen. The King always referred to his family as ‘we four’ – they now rest in peace, together, for ever.


Light was shining through the windows. It was a sunny day and it was quiet. I stood there holding Coop’s hand. I could feel the tears running down my face as I said to the Queen, ‘Thank you for everything you did for me. Thank you for saving me so many times. You saved me from myself. And you looked after me and protected me. When I was too young to protect myself, you did it. Your shadow was cast over me all my working life with you. And you showed me much about life. You educated me. I went to a great university – yours. You taught me about people. You taught me about countries. You taught me everything. Etiquette, manners. You taught me the English language. I remember feeding the dogs and you would say, “Oh, Paul, those dogs are so recalcitrant”. Bewildered, I’d look up at you and say, “I don’t know what that means Your Majesty”. And you would reply, “Well, Paul, it’s stubborn. They’ve got a will of their own.” You would sometimes come and find me when I was walking the dogs. I always felt so proud to be walking beside you as we chatted away. On those occasions, you were all mine.


‘For the eleven years I was in your service, you watched me grow from a young boy, barely eighteen, into a man as I became a husband and father. You counselled me when I was in trouble. I remember that horrible time when I was just nineteen and I didn’t know the ways of the world. I didn’t understand my sexuality but you knew me inside out. You knew me better than anyone. Thank you for the wedding present you sent me and my husband in 2017. Thank you for all the love and support you have given me throughout my life. Thank you for everything.’


Her love never left me until she died. And then I felt the cord cut. It was truly the end of an era. All I do now is to help to preserve her legacy and tell her story. I was reminded of a saying that someone dear to me once told me: ‘Some people pass through our lives momentarily but others stay for a while and leave footprints on our hearts and we are never the same’.


This is what you should know. While much has been said of Her Majesty during her life and in her death, this account is from someone who was actually there. I walked the corridors of Buckingham Palace and saw history in the making. I had a front-row seat.


Before going to bed each night, the Queen kept a diary, written in pencil. Her entries started with the weather and noted down both the incredible and mundane events of each day and the people who came into her life. For many years I did the same. I kept a daily record of contemporaneous notes because I realised that I was living through a special part of our history and that detail would be important in the future.


I never thought that I would contemplate writing another book. A Royal Duty in 2003 was born out of me not having my day in court. Being able to answer my prosecution was denied to me when the Queen intervened and saved me from that indignity.


That was more than twenty years ago, and so much has happened since then.


I have already lived two lifetimes and I am onto my third and final one. Aged sixty-seven and in the autumn of my life, I would like the rest of my time to be happy and content with no serious worries but I can’t guarantee that. Cancer came to visit me. It knows no boundaries. It doesn’t discriminate.


In addition, false allegations against me were recently resurrected by Prince Harry in his battle with the newspapers, so I feel compelled to respond.


Many of the people whose stories I am about to share are no longer with us to give their version of events. I feel a responsibility as a loyal subject, in a time when the monarchy is going through great upheaval, to give my account of events.


There will be things in this book about which people will say, ‘Well, Paul, you weren’t there when this happened.’ And that’s true, but I have never lost contact with the world in which I once lived and worked.


This is the story of a young lad from a mining village who ended up rubbing shoulders with and being befriended by kings and queens, princes and princesses. This is the rich tapestry of my life.









1


Humble Beginnings – From the Coal Mine to the Palace


The view from my childhood bedroom window in our two-up two-down terraced house at 47 Chapel Road in Grassmoor near Chesterfield was black and white. My earliest memories are of staring out from the back of the house where a huge sycamore tree cast its shadow and blocked the sunlight from shining into my room. I can still put myself back there, more than sixty years on, listening to the birds’ tweets and thinking, I want to be free like them, while looking out at our mudslide of a garden where nothing grew and the path to the coal house. Sandwiched between it and the slag heap was a sliver of green grass where the pit ponies went for respite. That was the only colour.


From my window I would watch for my father, Graham, returning from the mines, dirty and black. He worked at the National Coal Board and drove a little shunting train. We lived in a coal mining community so it was all coal and darkness. The men would appear over the hill as an army of black-faced, hobnailed-booted miners, the sound of their boots scraping along the cobbled streets.


We could not escape from coal. It was everywhere. And all I wanted was colour. I wanted to escape.


But I couldn’t – well, not yet. I lived in a Victorian world which might seem strange as I was born in 1958 but I am from a part of Britain that still lived in an era of days gone by with Dickensian streets and lamp posts with lanterns on the top. I remember the lamplighter coming round to light the mantles with his long pole.


And we were in poverty. We always knew how poor we were, but so was everyone else in the village.


The back-to-back houses were carbon copies of each other with red brick that had faded over time and grey-slated roofs with chimney-pots pumping out smoke from the roaring fires below. Inside there was wall-to-wall linoleum with no carpet, although we had rag rugs that my gran made for us using a pattern and a hook. I’d help her sometimes by sorting the colours into neat piles. The process would take hours but we had no money to buy rugs so it was our only option. I’d sometimes think of how the linoleum used to feel on my cold feet when I was walking along the plush red carpets at Buckingham Palace.


Our house was always cold. We didn’t get washed in a warm bathroom but in a ribbed tin bath which was dragged in from the wash-house and filled with tepid water in front of the roaring coal fire. I’d be soaking while Mum would warm a towel in the heat from the fire. Sometimes if we were short of time, Mum would stand me in the white Belfast sink in the corner of the back room and scrub me with the freezing water from the tap. It was not a pleasant experience.


Our toilet was at the bottom of the backyard – a perilous journey, especially in the winter. As children, my brothers, Anthony and Graham, and I often relied at night on a potty under the bed. The toilet was an arachnophobe’s hell as there would be spiders as big as my hand spinning their webs next to the cut-up squares of the News of the World which hung on a rusty nail on the wooden door to be used as toilet paper. There was no such thing as Andrex in the Burrell household!


My mother, Beryl, worked hard all her life. She was in the staff canteen at the pit and sometimes my grandad would take me for a walk through the hazardous pit yard to meet her. I can still remember the smell of sulphur and tar and walking past the aviary where they kept canaries in cages. Every miner took a canary down with him into the pit as the birds would collapse if there was carbon monoxide in the mine, warning the men of the danger.


There used to be much excitement when the gas or electric man came to the house as they would empty the padlocked meter. It would be full of shillings which he would organise into little piles until there was a mountain on the table. It looked like we had robbed a bank. He would put them into pound columns then tot up the bill. My mother would keep a watchful eye to oversee this process. Then he would say ‘Beryl, your electric bill is eight shillings and six pence but in your meter, you have ten shillings, so you have got some back.’ He would divide one of the piles and push some of it in her direction; it was like being at a casino and she had just won on roulette. She would scrape the coins off the table into the pocket of her wrap-around pinny and say, ‘Don’t tell your dad.’ That was her little pocket money. That and the dividend or as my mum called it, ‘the divvy’. A dividend was popular in the 1960s. You would join a local cooperative society and as members, you would receive a dividend every time you shopped there. This dividend was paid out several times a year. It was a little like a modern-day loyalty card. My mum used to cash in the divvy when we were going on holiday and it would usually be about five pounds and ten shillings. We thought we were so rich then, but really we were scraping an existence together.


When mum was pregnant with me, my parents had been convinced that they were having a girl. The name was chosen – Pamela Jane. My mother got a surprise when the news was broken to her by a midwife that I was in fact a boy when they welcomed me into the world on 6 June 1958 in the Queen Elizabeth ward at Scarsdale Maternity Hospital, Chesterfield.


But as the eldest child, I often assumed the role of ‘mother’ anyway. My mother had taken me as a young child to the cinema to see The Sound of Music and Mary Poppins. I was mesmerised by the films’ make-believe worlds: it was pure escapism. By the age of eleven, I would be in charge of taking my brothers, who were seven and four at the time, to the cinema, either the Odeon or the Regal in Chesterfield. I would have the bus fare in one pocket and the money for the tickets and a treat in the other. My brother Graham still reminds me of how I was an extremely bossy ‘parent’, only allowing them an ice cream or a hot dog – never both.


The soundtrack of my childhood was not music but movies; the technicolour I saw there symbolised the exciting life for which I yearned.


We used to spend all day, from 10 a.m. to 10 p.m., watching the continuous feature – Chitty Chitty Bang Bang or Captain Nemo and the Underwater City for example. I would bundle my brothers into the gentlemen’s toilets and keep them quiet while they cleared the cinema after the first presentation ended. Then when the second screening started, we would sneak back out and watch the film again. I was mesmerised. We loved it and getting back in to see the film again without being caught added a frisson of excitement. Our mother would never ask where we had been when we came home from our grand day out. The world was different back then; you would never get away with that today.


And at home I often escaped by watching the black and white television which sat on the sideboard. I’m not sure we ever had a licence for it. It was a miracle that we got a signal as our aerial was a frying pan which hung precariously on the wall with a wire coat hanger.


But it allowed me as a young boy to enter the world of the Woodentops, Bill and Ben or Andy Pandy, and later, the exciting lives of Valerie Singleton, Peter Purves and John Noakes on Blue Peter. The strains of the Coronation Street theme tune ran through my childhood and as a family we watched Ena Sharples and Minnie Caldwell sipping stout in the Rover’s Return. It was a reflection of the world in which I lived. There was much excitement when the old black-and-white set was replaced with a colour one in 1973 so we could watch Princess Anne’s wedding to Captain Mark Phillips in Westminster Abbey. I was mesmerised by the grandeur of the wedding. I was fifteen years old. The world was changing and so was I. Like Dorothy in The Wizard of Oz, I’d opened a door from my black and white world into a technicolour one.


Of course, you had to put money in the meter on the back of the television. Sometimes you would be enjoying your favourite show, the money would run out and the television would switch off. There would be a mad scramble down the back of the settee in the hope of finding shillings. Who could have imagined in years to come that I would live at Buckingham Palace and not have to worry about the television switching off unexpectedly or running out of electricity – or that Princess Anne would be on first name terms with me …


I would often be sent out to the street to play and I would sit cross-legged underneath that gaslight on the corner of our street, Chapel Road, dipping my stick of peeled rhubarb into the corner of a paper bag of sugar. I was dreaming of what adventures I would have. My world was a small, inconsequential one. My friends – Stephen Kellett, Alan Rogers, Christopher Hardy and Michael Bennett – and I were black-faced, scabby-kneed boys. All destined to work in coal, the lifeblood of our generation. All we had to look forward to were those long summer holidays that seemed to last for ever and those glorious charabanc day trips organised by the Grassmoor Working Men’s Club Committee to Skegness (Skeggy), Cleethorpes or Mablethorpe. That was our childhood and our futures felt laid out for us, just as they had been for our fathers and grandfathers before us.


My middle brother, Anthony, was a coal miner all his working life until Margaret Thatcher decimated the industry – and he retired with ill health.


Having seen my Grandad Kirk dying gasping for breath with his lungs filled with coal dust, I realised from a very young age that going down the mines wasn’t the life for me.


But I wasn’t sure what I could do. I wished I was more practical like my younger brother, Graham, who was always making a sixpence here and there.


‘Our Paul is a dreamer,’ my mum would say.


And she was right, but how could either of us ever have known that my dreams would come true one day?


Back then it was fantasy and in the corner of my bedroom, which I shared with Anthony and Graham, I was king of all that I surveyed. My brothers slept in bunk beds; I slept in a single bed squashed beside the chimney breast. The coal fire raged below in the living room and kept me warm. It was definitely a fire hazard, but it was so comfy in the winter. Graham would often leave the cold bottom bunk and crawl in with me. The faded 1950s flowery wallpaper, which was bought cheaply off the market and which I hated, was covered with images from Photoplay magazine which my cousin had given to me. I would lie in bed looking up at the pictures on my wall of Hollywood icons like Elizabeth Taylor, Rock Hudson, Montgomery Clift, Kirk Douglas and Bette Davis, as well as a picture of Queen Elizabeth on her coronation day. It is worth remembering that I was born only five years after the Queen’s coronation and that spectacular event was still fresh in people’s memories. Everyone was enamoured with this beautiful young couple, Elizabeth and Philip. They were our Hollywood couple. The Burrell household was no exception. We were all royalists, and I didn’t know anyone who wasn’t. Like most homes in the country (including Sandringham House in Norfolk, as I would learn later), we gathered as a family around the television in our front room at 3 p.m. on Christmas Day to watch the Queen’s speech; she was always part of our celebrations.


We were taught to say our prayers by kneeling beside our beds – I could see the potty under the bed and the face of Bette Davis as I recited the Lord’s Prayer.


Years later, I learned that our Queen did just the same – making us all equal in God’s eyes. Although I doubt she had the luxury of staring at the face of a Hollywood idol … and I know that she never had a potty under the bed!


But at that time I had no idea that my childhood wall was a map of what was to come. All I wanted was to live anywhere other than this coal mining village. I used to spend hours letting my imagination run away to Hollywood or other faraway places that I longed to visit. But this world felt incredibly out of reach.


I even hoped for some divine intervention. I wanted to go to the grammar school in Chesterfield but I didn’t know if I was bright enough, and I was painfully shy.


I loved my mum – and she loved me; I was her first born. In her eyes, I was the achiever and she was so proud of me. She desperately wanted me to pass the eleven plus exam and elevate myself from the mines and the ordinary life she had lived. To get into the grammar school, we had to write a letter about what we wanted to be when we grew up. My teacher, Mr Thomas, who had a booming Welsh voice, chose certain people to stand up and talk about their dream career path. So he picked on me. Others wanted to follow their fathers down the mines or be policemen or truck drivers. But not me. I stood up and said: ‘Mr Thomas, when I grow up, I want to be a priest.’


And the classroom fell about laughing. They thought it was the most hilarious thing. Nobody in that classroom would have said a priest. Nobody. Mr Thomas asked me, ‘Why do you want to be a priest?’ I said, ‘Because I want to help people.’


I had witnessed my mother, who was the salt of the earth, give her last penny to someone who needed it. She used to make dinners for six even though we were only a family of five so she could give a dinner to an old age pensioner down the street who had nothing. My mother was a saint. She was the kindest, most generous woman on the planet. I wanted to follow in her footsteps in some way and I thought being a priest was a way in which I could do that. I could help people. And although I did not end up going into the church, I did dedicate my working life to helping people … including the most famous family in the world.


But I didn’t know where my future lay then. I didn’t pass my eleven plus for a place at Chesterfield Boys Grammar School. Thankfully, Mr Thomas stepped in and told my parents that he thought I would be wasted at Deincourt Secondary School, where boys became men and then headed to the mines. He lobbied for me to gain a place at William Rhodes Secondary School for Boys in Chesterfield. It might not have been a grammar school but it was the next best thing. My parents were delighted.


However, it was an engineering school with lathes for metal-work and woodwork and laboratories filled with Bunsen burners and glass test tubes which could not have been further from what I was interested in. I realised I was different from the other boys and thought that I would have been better at a cookery school studying home economics. But when you are eleven you just want to fit in. And fit in I did.


I was to have a new school uniform, not second hand. My mother proudly took me on my first ever train journey from Chesterfield to Sheffield to buy it at C&A. I can still smell the sulphurous smoke of the steam engine and see the black specks of soot which came into the railway carriage when the window was open. I returned home with the smartest school uniform, a cap with the yellow and black school badge on it and a new leather satchel. I thought I was the bee’s knees.


My mother proudly walked me to the school bus stop to wave me off on that first morning at William Rhodes in September 1969. I boarded the double-decker bus packed with children and I thought, I’m a big boy, I’ll go upstairs. That was a mistake. As I got to the top of the bus I realised that all the rough boys go on the upper deck and sit at the back. So as I dared to walk towards them I got knocked to one side into another seat by a boy in the same school uniform. He clipped me around the ear and said, ‘Take off the cap – you look like a twat.’ He ruffled my hair and said, ‘You’re one of us now.’ His name was Kim Walters. He was harder than me, bigger than me and he became my school friend. We are still in touch even now, despite living very different lives. He was good at sport and became a professional footballer for Blackburn Rovers. But for five years he looked after me while we were at William Rhodes; he was my knight in shining armour who came to my rescue so many times and always kept an eye out.


My mum always wanted so much more for me. It may not be surprising to you that my life has been shaped by strong, powerful women. After I left William Rhodes Secondary School aged sixteen with six O levels – English language, English literature, history, geography, art and woodwork – she took on two jobs so that I could attend High Peak College in Buxton to study hotel catering. It was expensive as I had to live in rented accommodation. I lodged with a married couple who let out a room in their house.


So as well as working at the mine canteen, she took a night job in Robinson’s factory in Chesterfield making name tags. She worked on a machine which pressed out the name tags that you wear when you go to hospital. She did that for five days a week until 10 p.m. every night. She thought it was worth it so that I could go to college.


To her, catering college was as good as a university. Only my cousin Michael had been to university in the family but my grades and subjects (with no science or maths) were nowhere near university standard. I wasn’t bright but I studied hard. I might have been painfully shy and quiet but I watched and listened to everyone and everything around me and absorbed it all like a sponge. To this day, my husband calls me SpongeBob.


For two years I learned every aspect of hotel management, from catering to making beds. I was soon clued up on how to serve the finest food and make the neatest bed with hospital corners. I didn’t think about it at the time, but this was setting me on a path; when you think of Buckingham Palace, it is run like a rather large hotel – just with some well-known guests and an even more famous owner.


One of my best friends at college was a girl called Rose. She was a farmer’s daughter from my home county of Derbyshire and we got on like a house on fire. She is still a good friend all these years later. There was never a hint of anything romantic. One day she told me that Buckingham Palace was looking for girls to train in the housekeeping department. And she got the job. I sat there with my mouth open, thinking, Oh, my goodness, she’s just got the best job in the world. And it inspired me to think, Well if she can do it, so can I.


So I said to the principal of the college who had put her forward for the job, ‘Are they looking for boys too?’ And he said, ‘Not at the moment but we will let you know if they do.’


Then in the ridiculously hot summer of 1976, he came to me and said, ‘They are looking for boys to train as footmen.’


Despite having no idea what a footman was, I told him, ‘I’d love to go for an interview.’


I was so excited – particularly because, in those days, Buckingham Palace was not open to the general public unless you were invited.


My father drove me to London and, dressed in a dark suit, I entered the side door of the building in awe.


I was a seventeen-year-old northern lad with a northern accent, a little wet behind the ears, and I didn’t have a clue what I was heading into. My mum had told me, ‘Just be yourself and you’ll be fine’ – which in hindsight wasn’t the greatest advice.


I stood in front of Michael Tims, the Master of the Household’s assistant, and I sat down. This was my first mistake.


Mr Tims looked over the top of his glasses and across the huge desk that separated us and said, ‘Do you always sit down before you’re asked?’


I thought, Oh no. I’ve just lost the biggest opportunity in my life. That’s it. I’ve failed this interview.


I kept going hoping for redemption but then at the end of our chat he said, ‘Paul, do you respect your elders?’


And I said that of course I did.


‘Then Paul, during this interview you were telling me all about your life and what you were doing at college, but not once did you refer to me as “sir”.’


I didn’t know. I had no idea. So I said, ‘Thank you very much for giving me this opportunity’ and left the room thinking, Oh, take it all in, Paul, because you’ll never see this again. Say goodbye to those plush carpets and that view of the red-gravelled quadrangle.


Of course, two weeks later, as expected, a letter arrived informing me that I had been rejected ‘on this occasion’ but that my details would be kept on file.


I was so disappointed when I came home. I said to my mother, ‘It’s not going to happen. I’m sorry. I’ve let you down. I’ll continue to apply for jobs in places like Cunard or P&O and hotels like the Ritz or the Savoy. I’ll do my best to make you proud, Mum, but I don’t think I will do it at Buckingham Palace.’


So I wrote letters all summer to all of these companies, expressing my eagerness to work and offering my services. I finally got a job as an assistant manager in a three-star hotel called the Lincombe Hall Hotel on Meadfoot Road in Torquay. I was eighteen years old and this job would take me away from my home and my family for months. But I had my freedom and I could do whatever I wanted to do. I grew in the role, going from a quiet boy to a more outgoing member of hotel management. At the end of the summer, the hotel was closing down for the season, but senior management recognised that I had potential and transferred me to Lincombe Hall’s sister hotel, the Wessex Hotel, on West Cliff Road in Bournemouth. It’s still there to this day.


It was a totally different experience for me. My room was like a shoebox compared to that at Lincombe Hall which was light and airy. It had no telephone, no amenities, nothing. And I thought, Oh, my goodness, this is what my life’s going to be from now on. It was a cold, miserable autumn.


Homesickness crept in. My parents were so worried about me that they wanted to take me home but I knew I had to stick it out. I didn’t have a clear role. One day I would be working in the kitchen if the chef was off, then I was shunted into being a waiter. At one point I was even relegated to the basement as a storeman, counting tins of beans. I was unhappy and alone. It was the lowest point of my eighteen years on this planet, but then I was thrown a lifeline from a most unexpected place.


A call came through to the hotel unexpectedly one cold November morning; I will never forget it. It was a conversation that changed my life. I was sat in my underground storeroom among the lentils and split peas when it happened.


It was my mother. It was unusual as we only ever spoke on a Friday evening. She said, ‘I had to come across to Eldred’s Bakery to ring you [we didn’t have a phone at home]. But I had to ring you immediately as you’ve had a letter from Buckingham Palace. I’ve opened it. I’m going to read it to you. It says that a vacancy has appeared as a footman in the Royal Household and would you like to accept it.’


It was too good to be true. Of course I was going to accept it. So I handed in my notice and left Bournemouth to start a new life.


But there was more to this story, which I didn’t discover until many years later. I adored my mother. She never asked for anything and always gave to others. It was perhaps only when I left home and, more so, when I became a father myself that I understood the sacrifice she had made for me.


Everything she did was for us, her three boys. She was taken from us far too soon. She was just fifty-nine when she died. She had a hard life and worked two jobs as well as being a mother and a housewife in difficult circumstances and difficult times.


She died in 1996, the year before Princess Diana. She was on the trip of a lifetime with my dad. They were going to see Niagara Falls and Las Vegas. They had stayed with my then wife Maria and me in Kensington Palace before I took them to Heathrow to catch their British Airways flight.


I whispered in the ear of the check-in crew, ‘Is there any possibility of an upgrade?’ It was to be my mum’s first and only business-class flight. She was over the moon. But after an exhausting day visiting Niagara Falls in Canada, she dropped dead on the street after suffering a massive heart attack. She couldn’t be saved. A light in all our lives went out.


Of course, my dad, my brothers and I were all distraught. Princess Diana helped me through that bereavement. She counselled all of us and invested effort and time in helping to bring my mother’s body home from Canada. We did it in a week thanks to the princess intervening and putting in a personal call to the High Commissioner.


I discovered after her death that I owed my mother more than I had ever realised. Standing beside her grave in Hasland cemetery as the coffin was being lowered into the grave, my little brother Graham turned to me and said, ‘I’ve got something to tell you.’


I replied, ‘Can it wait?’


He shook his head. ‘No. Now is the time. Do you remember all those years ago when Mum rang you from the bakery and told you about the job at Buckingham Palace?’


I nodded. ‘I’ll never forget it. It changed my life. Look at me now. I’m working with the most famous woman in the world.’


I was a butler to Princess Diana by then.


He replied, ‘Yes. And you owe it all to Mum. On that morning when that letter arrived, I remember the postman coming as two letters dropped onto the mat. Mum went to pick up the letters and stuffed them into her pinny. She later put them onto the breakfast table and saw that one had the royal crest on it. Thinking it was important or a tax bill, she took a knife, opened it and read it. She told me, “You’ll never believe it. Paul’s been offered a job as a footman in the Royal Household.”’


Graham then said to Mum, ‘Wow, that’s incredible. But what’s the other letter?’


She said, ‘I don’t really know’ and she opened that one too. It was a letter from Cunard, the cruise line, offering me a job as a steward on board the QE2, the world’s most famous ocean liner.


My brother said she studied both letters, thought carefully, then said, ‘Graham, you must promise me as long as I live, never to tell Paul what I’m about to do. This is our pact.’


She took the letter from Cunard and threw it on the coal fire. They watched it go up in smoke. She took the letter from Buckingham Palace and put it on the mantelpiece. She told him, ‘The trouble with Paul is he’s a dreamer. He’ll chuff off on that boat and we’ll never see him again. So if we give him the choice, he’ll mess it up. He’ll choose the QE2 when I want him to choose ER2, which is very different.’


So she chose my path for me. She chose my destiny.


As my brother told me this beside my mother’s grave, the tears were rolling down my cheeks. ‘I’ve been dying to ask you all these years,’ he said. ‘What would you have chosen if you’d been given the choice?’


I replied without hesitation: ‘I would have chosen a life at sea. She knew me well, didn’t she? I wanted adventure. I wanted to travel. I wanted to see amazing countries and things that I’d only dreamed of.’


But she wanted me to go to Buckingham Palace. Mothers know best. You might not think it at the time. She was wise and she did it for the right reason. What my mother did for me was because she loved me and she wanted me to make the best I could of the life I had.


Years later, I met John Prescott, the deputy prime minister, and his wife, Pauline, when they came to my flower shop in Farndon, Cheshire. I was telling John about what my mother had done for me and he said, ‘Well I started my life out as a steward aboard the Queen Mary. You should have chosen a life at sea and then you could have been deputy prime minister by now!’


But I got the best deal really.


So, unbeknown to me, my mother had made this decision for me. On 20 December 1976, my life changed for ever. I was only eighteen years old – young, naive, immature, inexperienced in life – when I walked into the tradesman’s entrance of Buckingham Palace on Buckingham Palace Road and announced myself to the policeman on duty.


I had stood in front of that impressive building in the spring of 1970 when I was nearly twelve years old and my family had gone to London for the first time. My dad was visiting the International Car Show at Earl’s Court and we were staying with a maiden aunt in Leyton. We travelled on the underground to Charing Cross and walked down the Mall towards Buckingham Palace with my dad belting out, ‘Want to see where the Queen lives?’ and ‘Do you think she’s in, lads?’


I was mesmerised by this huge building that stood before me. It was a world away from Grassmoor, coal and the colourless life I lived. My face pressed against the black railings, I watched the changing of the guard in awe. Then I looked at my mum and said, ‘One day I want to work there.’ It’s the sort of comment that children make and is instantly dismissed. My dad replied, ‘Sure you do, me duck.’


Just six years later I would arrive with a ridiculously large suitcase, filled with clothes and belongings from my home in Grassmoor – nothing of any value. My mother had bought me an alarm clock so that I would never be late and had splashed out on a pair of cufflinks from H. Samuel in Chesterfield, underwear from Marks & Spencer and a couple of towels from the market. Things she thought were essential for her son’s new life at Buckingham Palace.


I will never forget excitedly running home from Grassmoor Junior School knowing that my mother would have bought a new quarter-pound packet of loose-leaf PG Tips tea as part of the weekly shop. In between the carton and the paper package would be a collectable picture card: trees, ships, movie stars or kings and queens of England. I had no idea that my complete collection of kings and queens would one day hang mounted in my bedroom at Buckingham Palace. I went from collecting the cards in packets of tea to living in a palace and working for a queen. The coal mines had been left behind and a new adventure was beginning. This was my fairy tale and I was determined to live it.
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Death – End of an Era


The Queen died at approximately 3.10 p.m. on 8 September 2022 at Balmoral Castle, Scotland. She had been very poorly during her last days and was mainly bedridden. She was ninety-six and had refused any more treatment. She must have thought ‘How much longer can you extend my life?’ She knew that the end was imminent but she had no fear. She believed that she would soon meet God, her maker.


It wasn’t long after Prince Philip had died that she was diagnosed with cancer, in the summer of 2021. It was devastating for the Queen to receive this diagnosis in the same year as her husband’s death, but true to form, she carried on with grace and pragmatism. She swore everyone to secrecy. The family didn’t know; only her immediate staff were informed of her diagnosis – her pages, her footmen and her dressers were included in the circle of trust and they did not tell a soul. As far as the family was concerned everything was fine, but the doctors’ prognosis gave her only until Christmas.


The Queen’s response to the diagnosis was, ‘Well, that’s a shame because next year is my Platinum Jubilee year and I’d quite like to have seen that. Can you keep me alive for that?’


They told her they couldn’t make any promises, but they managed it.


Her Platinum Jubilee was a great success and she was pleased and moved by the affection afforded to her by her people. It was a celebration of her, her seventy-year reign and her selfless duty to the country and the Commonwealth.


On the way to Craigowan Lodge on the Balmoral estate in May 2022, Tall Paul broke his journey to Scotland by staying overnight with my husband and me at our home in Cheshire. At my request, he planted an English oak tree in our garden to commemorate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. He told the Queen and she thought it was a ‘wonderful idea’. It was planted on her behalf to celebrate her reaching the milestone on the throne. Of course knowing now that the Queen would die a few months later it feels even more poignant.


The Queen endured blood transfusions and scrupulously followed doctors’ orders, giving up her much-loved gin and tonics, gin and Dubonnets and martinis, and instead having apple juice (and tomato juice on a Sunday as a treat) to assist in extending her life to the Jubilee. They kept her alive to witness this landmark in her reign, but she knew through it all that she was dying. Her family were told in the final few months. She intentionally kept them out of the loop as she didn’t want to give them any worry. She never liked a fuss. She was also concerned that her illness might debilitate her and open the door to a regency.


This was abhorrent to her. She wanted to rule to the end and definitely did not want to be a sick queen with a regent ruling. She knew that there had been meetings with Prince Charles’s household, which they called ‘the bridge meetings’, to discuss what would happen between her monarchy and the next but she stayed out of that. She never attended any of those meetings as they did not concern her.


As far as she was concerned, she had made a pact with God to serve her country for as long as there was breath in her body. She was never going to abdicate.


But sadly, she did deteriorate, and she had good and bad days. There were some days when she couldn’t get out of bed. But right to the end, she always made an effort. She didn’t cancel engagements unless it was absolutely necessary.


Even in her last days when she was quite unwell, she never neglected her duties. She carried them out conscientiously just as she had done for the previous seven decades.


Her last official duty as queen was conducted standing in the green-carpeted drawing room at Balmoral Castle that I knew so well. In front of a roaring log fire with her wheelchair nowhere in sight, just two days before her death, she bade farewell to former prime minister Boris Johnson and welcomed the new prime minister, Liz Truss, who was her fifteenth and final head of government. They were both ushered in and out very quickly and she returned to her bed to rest after the meetings.


Throughout her life she wrote her diary fastidiously every evening after prayers. The Queen would never fail to record her memories of the day in her small, hard-backed diary always beginning with the weather. Every day of her life, wherever she was, she wrote in pencil about whomever she met and what she did.


She also completed her government boxes every day at her desk or in bed. When they retrieved her final red box, embossed with her E II R cypher which was sacrosanct to the Queen, her private secretary found that she had been diligent to the end.


She completed every duty as that was her role and part of her pact with God. She once said to me, ‘When I was anointed underneath the canopy at Westminster Abbey by the Archbishop of Canterbury with the holy oil, I felt the presence of God. He was with me.’


Throughout her life, she felt God’s presence in everything she did. I don’t think we will ever see the likes of her again.


In her final months, her beloved team of staff knew that the Queen was very ill. She had been using a wheelchair but was insistent that she must never be photographed in it. She remembered when her younger sister, Princess Margaret, who was recovering from a series of strokes, was seen in a wheelchair at the celebrations for the one hundred and first birthday of Queen Elizabeth the Queen Mother in August 2001. The Queen always regretted that her sister had been seen to be so weak and frail. Princess Margaret’s dignity had been compromised by William Tallon, the Queen Mother’s page, who had taken it upon himself to wheel her out for all to see. The Queen was furious and, behind closed doors, reprimanded him severely.


When she had the energy to get up, the Queen would get dressed and was often driven to the log cabin at Balmoral for a picnic lunch. The Queen was determined to carry on regardless. She had done this the day before she died.


Throughout her life, lunch was at 1 p.m., tea at 5 p.m. and dinner at 8.15 p.m. whenever possible. But towards the end, she did not attend all meals in the dining room. Instead she was having trays of food delivered to her room and she was eating very little.


The monarch was fading away in front of the nation’s eyes. Her dresses weren’t fitting properly and she was looking paler and thinner. I think we all knew it was inevitable; it was going to happen soon.


I think it was poignant for the Queen to pass at Balmoral as it was her favourite home – and she was Queen of Scotland too, after all. Charles had wanted to open it to the public for some time to assist with finances, but she had always said, ‘No. Whilst I’m alive, this is the only home that I have that isn’t open to the public and I want to keep it that way. This is the only private world I have left.’ And that’s the way she kept it until she died. Now, of course, King Charles has opened it to the public, but thankfully you cannot see the room where the Queen passed.


When the Queen did die, most of the household at Balmoral had no idea. The prime minister, then Liz Truss, as well as the Queen’s private secretary, Sir Edward Young, were informed immediately. Her closest staff knew and were sworn to secrecy.


The rest of the household and the estate workers were going about their business as normal. They didn’t know. It was a closely guarded secret within the Royal Household because they did not want the news to leak out before it was announced officially.


Richard Sharp, the chairman of the BBC, and other media heads had been ‘put on notice’ and told in confidence by the prime minister. That is why presenters suddenly started appearing in black on the news despite nothing being said formally. They wanted to gather the family together before any official announcement was made.


Getting any large family together is not easy but when it comes to the Royal Family it is even harder. Princess Anne was staying nearby and so was the first of the Queen’s children to be there. Prince Charles was at Birkhall on the Balmoral estate, so he just had to cross the valley to be with his mother.


But the rest of the family were elsewhere so they had to arrange a flight from London to Scotland. Of course, there has been much discussion about this flight as it was the aeroplane that famously took off without Prince Harry.


Prince William, Prince Edward and his wife, Sophie, and Prince Andrew were seen arriving together on a private plane. Harry has since claimed that he was not included in their travel plans despite the fact that there was room for him on the plane. So he did not get there until later, by which time unfortunately the Queen had passed. Despite the initial plan to wait until everyone was there before the public were informed, they announced her death without him at Balmoral.


An issue arose over Harry’s wife of four years, Meghan Markle, the Duchess of Sussex attending Balmoral. This was a sacred family moment where they wanted to be one and grieve as one and they did not see Meghan as one of them. She was not welcome.


Over the previous two years since January 2020, when Harry and Meghan initiated ‘Megxit’ and stepped away as working Royals, they had blasted the family on many occasions, most notably with their allegations of racism and lack of support from the family around Meghan’s mental health struggles during their controversial interview with Oprah Winfrey in March 2021.


It led to the Queen releasing an unprecedented statement: ‘The issues raised, particularly that of race, are concerning. While some recollections may vary, they are taken very seriously and will be addressed by the family privately.’


They also upset the Queen by claiming they had been granted permission to use Lilibet, her father’s family name for her, when naming their daughter in June 2021.


So when the plane was being organised they were afraid Prince Harry would want to bring Meghan with him. They did not consider her to be part of their family or want her to witness their private grief. Even William’s wife, Catherine, stayed in Windsor and was spotted picking up her children from school later that day – thereby sending a message that this was a moment for blood family only.


The family all arrived and went in one by one to see the Queen in her room in bed.


Of course, as well as being head of state, the Queen was also the matriarch of the Windsor family. Her death hit them all hard but none more so than her eldest son, Prince Charles. He sat in prayer for a few minutes with his mother and his wife, Camilla, and left a changed person. He arrived at Balmoral a prince and departed a king.


It is strange that Charles had been expecting his mother’s death and what would follow but now it had actually happened, he was left shaken and in tears. He finally realised the enormity and responsibility of what he was about to take on as king.


Deep down he loved his mother, but it was more acute for him. He was the son and heir and had to step into the shoes of Queen Elizabeth, who had been a constant for the public for most of their lives.


There is a bittersweet price to pay for being monarch; you have to lose your parent to succeed to that position and wear the crown.


The Queen told me long ago, ‘Paul, for as long as there’s breath in my body, I shall serve my country as Queen.’


So Charles had had to wait for her death to come. He must have known that she would never abdicate and move to one side. I think for a short time he may have wished that he could have been regent, but the Queen was never going to let go of the crown. No. Never. She was determined to reign as queen for her entire life.


Once the family (well all except Harry) had all paid their respects to the Queen in her bedroom, the staff were told by the Master of the Household that the Queen had passed.


With the family arriving at Balmoral and the turmoil it would cause, the staff must have realised that something was afoot. The housekeeper would have been notified because people would have needed bedrooms. So they all knew that something was happening but they did not know what exactly it was until that evening when the announcement was made. They were told just before the public announcement and then the house went into mourning and complete lockdown. While the Queen was lying upstairs, staff went about their business as usual and meals were still served. Charles was now king and he sat in the Queen’s chair in the dining room, the seat she had sat in his whole life, with his back to the window. In that moment he assumed the role of king in private before he became king in public. This was a momentous change within the Royal Family but also in our country. Balmoral Castle was at the heart of the tectonic shifting of plates. And the King assumed his duties there and then. All the staff showed their respect by calling him ‘Your Majesty’ rather than ‘Your Royal Highness’. It was automatic. No one told them there had been a passing of power; they all knew what to do. They went into mourning and everyone wore black. So there was a very dour atmosphere within Balmoral Castle, but it was sombre and fitting.


The household took the role of mourning their beloved Queen very seriously. They did not appreciate the interruption of Prince Harry, whom many thought was petulant. His mother, Diana, had always reminded him of his responsibility and duty, the price he had to pay for such a privileged life. She had sacrificed her precious time with her boys in order that they could be part of the Royal Family. He came through the doors of Balmoral as though he was expecting to be embraced and welcomed back into the fold. And he was sadly disappointed. He arrived late that night and was met by a total glacial front from his family. Balmoral was an iceberg. He was no longer a working Royal and he was not trusted by the family.


Cold and calculating this might appear, but this is the way the Windsors work. They freeze people out – even their own – to preserve the continuity of the family. They will turn against you if you do not follow the party line and do not accept the rules and regulations of the system.


Prince Harry knew those rules well. He had been taught them. He was born into the institution. He knew the routine when something like this happened because he had lived through it before.


He spent his summers at Balmoral. This was the place where Harry heard the news that his mother had died in 1997.


Walking into Balmoral, Harry must have remembered that fateful day and now he was back in the castle surrounded by death again. It must have brought back all those memories and all that pain. So Balmoral means a lot to William and Harry. Among other things, it is a place of death for them.


That night in September, Harry joined his family for a sombre dinner and must have realised that the power of the throne had shifted. The atmosphere was arctic. He went to bed early and got up the next morning before anybody else was awake. But when he went down to breakfast, nothing was ready. Mealtimes are run to a strict timetable and Harry wanted breakfast too early; it just wasn’t ready. So he left with his tail between his legs in the early hours of the morning. He didn’t speak to a soul and went back south. Harry had every right to be there but the circumstances should have been so different.


Sadly I believe that if the Queen had died before Harry had met Meghan it would have been different. He would have still been in the inner circle and enveloped into the family. But Harry had changed and had moved on to a different world. The family remains in their own particular orbit whereas Harry was now in the orbit of celebrity, which the Royals don’t understand and do not particularly like.


But regardless of what I think of Prince Harry, you cannot help but feel sorry for him. He had come to pay his respects to his grandmother who adored him and whom he loved. His grandmother had desperately wanted him to be happy and to stay within the Royal Family but now she was no longer there to protect him and guide him. All those thoughts must have crossed his mind. He was lost at sea without the support of his wife.


It was much the same for me when Princess Diana died and she was no longer there to protect me. Once that protection has gone, it won’t come back.


You might think that Harry could have turned to his father. But no: Charles was hurt by his younger son’s behaviour and he was preoccupied with grieving the loss of his mother and assuming the responsibility of becoming king.


And then you think, Well what about William? The brothers were always close? No. Harry had upset that apple cart a long time ago. Plus, like his father, William was contemplating his future too. He was now heir to the throne. They were all too busy to think about Harry’s pain. There was no one there for him. No one to embrace him or understand how he was feeling. It must have been a strange and difficult time for him.


The fact is that the moment the Queen took her last breath, there was a seismic shift within the family as the principals moved up a rung on the ladder. William more than most would have felt that. But everyone had to own the responsibility that came with the shift.


Charles, now king, would no longer be the Duke of Cornwall and no longer receive income from the Duchy of Cornwall. In place of this, he would now receive income from the Duchy of Lancaster, the monarch being Duke of Lancaster. He would also inherit his mother’s personal wealth and the private collections of jewellery and property, including the substantial estates of Balmoral and Sandringham, acquired by the family over the centuries.


William had inherited his father’s titles as Prince of Wales and Duke of Cornwall, bringing with it the income from the Duchy of Cornwall.


But where was Harry? He may have received a bequest from the Queen, and he had recently received an inheritance from his great-grandmother, Queen Elizabeth the Queen Mother, but he does not have the significant wealth of his father or brother.


And so suddenly, Harry is not only separated by blood, he is separated by wealth and title. He’s falling down the ladder as others are climbing up it and you have to feel for him in that respect, particularly as both boys were equal in Diana’s eyes. But he ignited this firework. Perhaps he didn’t consider what he might miss out on in the long term. I think he’s still reeling from what he’s lost. And he’s lost so much.


It might be a morbid thought, but royal bodies are always embalmed. The Royals who do not have a chapel dedicated to them in St George’s Chapel or Westminster Abbey are entombed in catacomb-like settings in the crypt of St George’s Chapel. The coffins are transported on a ‘lift’ device which sinks from the floor of the nave to the underground labyrinth below. An ancient machine of cogs and wheels springs into action at the allocated time and as if by magic, the coffin disappears from view, having been denuded of its decorations and ornaments from the world above.


So according to tradition, the Queen was embalmed, mummified for eternity. It is always done at the place of death and everything is kept very secret.


It would have been a difficult procedure to administer in the Queen’s bedroom at Balmoral, the room in which Queen Victoria had slept. After being embalmed, she would have been placed in a lead-lined English-oak coffin which was carried down the wide staircase from the first floor, overlooked by the marble statue of Prince Albert.


The coffin was then driven in a hearse from the front door of Balmoral Castle to the Pend Yard at the back of the castle where there is a back door into the ballroom. The wooden Victorian staircase from the house to the ballroom is very narrow and non-negotiable. The Queen was laid to rest in the ballroom where the household and estate workers could pay their respects to their employer.


On 11 September, the Queen left her beloved Balmoral for the final time and travelled to Edinburgh as Queen of Scotland in a hearse, her coffin draped in the Scottish version of the Royal Standard with a wreath of white flowers placed on top. Accompanied by her daughter, Princess Anne, she made a three-day journey back to London and her final resting place.
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